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BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Regular Meeting

MINUTES – November 6, 2019 
Chair Phil Linfante called to order the meeting of the Warren County Community College Board of Trustees at 6:38 PM.  The meeting was held in Room 201 of Warren County Community College, 445 Route 57 West, Washington.  

Dr. Linfante noted that the requirements of the Open Public Meeting Law, PL. 1975, Chapter 231, were satisfied as the date of the meeting had been published stating the place and manner as required by law.

The Flag Salute was conducted.
Roll Call:  

Trustees present were Nancy Brown, Craig Dana, Elizabeth Gittins, Chuck Haytaian, Paisley Hunt, Dr. Phil Linfante, Peter Schmidt and Betti Singh. Others present included Dr. William Austin, President, Ruby Khallouf, College Attorney, and Jean Vasko, Recording Secretary.
Presentations:

· Phi Theta Kappa Presentation to Board of Trustees- PTK Officers
Alpha Upsilon Rho Chapter Officers Noelle Miller, Jesse Hall, Andrea Massimo and Jakob Coughlan congratulated the Board on receiving the 2019 PTK Board of Trustees Excellence Award at the ACCT Leadership Congress this past October. Dr. Austin, Board Chair Dr. Linfante, and Trustees Schmidt and Singh represented the Board at the Awards ceremony. The Officers presented Trustees Craig Dana, Nancy Brown, Chuck Haytaian and Elizabeth Gittins with their awards. Trustees Frank Gilly, Maria Maier, Rosalie Lamonte and Yvonne Reitemeyer will be presented with their awards at the December BOT meeting.

On behalf of the Board, Trustee Schmidt thanked the students, and noted that it was a privilege for the Board to be honored with the Trustees Excellence Award.
· Essential Piece of the Puzzle- Dr. Will Austin
On behalf of the Board of Trustees, Dr. Austin presented Dianne Czar, Allied Health Program Coordinator with the Essential Piece of the Puzzle Award. Dr. Austin provided the Board with a brief overview of Ms. Czar’s long career at the College, which began in 1991. Dr. Austin discussed Ms. Czar’s work with the Allied Health programs through Continuing Education. 
Eve Azar, VP of Corporate and Continuing Education discussed Ms. Czar’s positive impact on the Continuing Education programs, and noted that she has worked with Ms. Czar for the past 23 years.
Ms. Czar discussed her many years of service with the College, and thanked the Board for the recognition. Ms. Czar shared with the Board that her mission has always been, and continues to be, providing quality programs for the students at Warren County Community College.
Communications

Dr. Austin shared a letter regarding the article, Rethinking Remedial Education in the Nation’s Community Colleges in the July 26th Diverse Issues in Higher Education which included Dr. Lori Austin.
Dr. Austin discussed a communication he received from the Community College Research Center, Teachers College, Columbia University. Dr. Austin shared that the CCRC is interested in having the College participate in a research project in regard to guided pathways, and the costs of implementing college-wide reforms. Dr. Austin let the Board know that this is an honor for the College to have been chosen to participate in the research. He noted that colleges who have participated in research with the CCRC have excelled.

Comments from the Public

N/A 
Approval of Minutes:  

Mr. Dana, seconded by Ms. Singh, made a motion to approve the minutes of the September 18, 2019 Regular Session and September 18, 2019 Executive 1 and Executive Session 2. Roll Call: Mrs. Brown, abstain; Mr. Dana, yes; Ms. Gittins, yes; Mr. Haytaian, abstain; Mrs. Singh, yes; Mr. Schmidt, yes; Dr. Linfante, yes.  The motion carried.
Policy and Planning Committee

Mrs. Singh indicated that the following first read policies are being brought forward for consideration:

Reaffirm

· 541.9 Procedures for Designation and Training Campus 
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Security Authorities 







 

               Revision

·  202.16     Faculty Recruiting,
 Appointments and Faculty Rank
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It was agreed that these policies would be brought to the Board for second reading in November.
Consent Agenda
Mr. Dana, seconded by Ms. Gittins, made a motion to approve Board Items A-O as follows:

A.      August 2019 Financial Statement





 Exhibit CFA-1

B.      September 2019 Financial Statement




 Exhibit CFA-2
 

C.      FTE Enrollment Report                                                                             Exhibit CFA-3                                                                                                 

D.      Resolution Authorizing the Following Fee Addition Commencing
 Exhibit CFA-4     Spring 2020
 

E.      Resolution to Accept  Carl D. Perkins Vocational and Technical

 Exhibit CFA-5
 

 Educational Grant for FY20                                                                                                             

F.      President’s Personnel Recommendations



  Exhibit CO-1


 
G.      Resolution To Exempt Warren County Community College

  Exhibit CO-2
 

  Employment Positions from the New Jersey First Act










       H.      Resolution Authorizing the Award of a Non-Fair and Open

  Exhibit CO-3

     Contract to Elliott Lewis (FY20)

   I.
    102.3     College Trustees
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  J.
    201.14   Reference Request/Salary Confirmation


  
  Exhibit CP-4

 K.
      307        Student Transcripts                                                                      Exhibit CP-5
 
                   L.      201.4     Employee Grievance Policy & Procedure


  Exhibit CP-6                         
                  M.      403.7     Satisfactory Academic Progress Standards


  Exhibit CP-7
 
                   N.     510        Non-College Groups Using College Facilities                               Exhibit CP-8

                   O.     Resolution to Offer An Associate In Science, Computer
 Exhibit CP-9


      And Information Science
Roll Call: Mrs. Brown, yes; Mr. Dana, yes; Ms. Gittins, yes; Mr. Haytaian, yes; Mrs. Singh, yes; Mr. Schmidt, yes; Dr. Linfante, yes.  The motion carried.
Great Things Are Happening at Warren County Community College.
· ACCT Presentation- Dr. Linfante
Dr. Linfante discussed highlights from the ACCT Congress in San Francisco held this past October. Dr. Linfante, Trustees Peter Schmidt, Betti Singh and Elizabeth Gittins presented “Choosing Your Next Chair- Bridging the Present and the Future” during the Pre-Congress on October 16th. In addition, Dr. Linfante and Dr. Austin presented “Want Quality Affordable Textbooks?: Use a Business Approach” during one of the sessions held on October 18th. 
Dr. Linfante informed the Board that WCCC was the only college to present a session during the pre-conference part of the 2019 ACCT Congress. Dr. Linfante noted that presenting during the pre-session gave the College a higher profile, and provided the opportunity for more conference guests to attend. Trustee Singh noted that Board members took the lead during the presentation. Trustee Gittins let the Board know that the conference was very well organized, and that attendees were engaged with the information the WCCC Board members had to share with them.

Dr. Linfante also discussed with the Board the various committee meetings and workshops that he, Dr. Austin and Trustees Gittins, Schmidt and Singh attended during the recent ACCT Leadership Congress in San Francisco this past October.

Dr. Linfante informed the Board that New Jersey presented 12 of the 140 workshops offered this year at the ACCT Congress. Dr. Linfante also shared that New Jersey also received two of the national awards this year, the Hudson County College Chair received the award for Regional Trustee for the Northeast, and from Atlantic Cape Community College, the Professional Staff Northeast Award. Dr. Linfante noted that the 2020 ACCT Congress will be held in Chicago.
President’s Report
Dr. Austin passed out the President’s Report and briefly highlighted two items on the report.  
Dr. Austin shared that on November 18th Trustee Gilly will be honored at the New Jersey Council of Community College’s meeting for his dedication and service as a Trustee at the College. Dr. Linfante invited all Trustees who could attend the meeting to do so and suggested if they need a ride they should reach out to Samir Elbassiouny who will make the arrangements.
Dr. Austin discussed the October 9th meeting with Abilities of Northwest New Jersey regarding the utilization of the space left vacant by the recent departure of the Follett Bookstore. Dr. Austin noted that the College was not the first college to lose a Follett bookstore. Dr. Austin discussed the arrangement with Abilities to occupy the vacant space, providing training and job skills to developmentally challenged individuals in the community, which will be funded through grants. Abilities will also have the capability to provide, at a cost, WCCC apparel and imprinted items to students and the College. 
WCCC Spotlight

· College Logo- Dr. Austin
Dr. Austin discussed upcoming marketing campaigns that will focus on the Warren brand. As part of the marketing strategy, the College logo has been redesigned to give it a more modern look. Dr. Austin displayed the new logo which will incorporate red, white and blue and a new, modern font. The updated logo will use Warren Community College in all print materials along with the Learning Without Limits tag line. The newly designed logo and brand program was created in-house by Peter Miller, as opposed to the hundreds of thousands paid by other institutions, like RVCC, for branding.
· Request for Programs- Dr. Austin
Dr. Austin discussed a proposal from an outside vendor that WCCC Continuing Education Personal/Professional offer an enrichment course regarding medical cannabis. Dr. Austin passed out the course proposal to Board members, noting that many residents in the community may find the course controversial. Dr. Austin informed the Board that he has no personal opinion on this matter, similar to when Continuing Education began offering gun safety courses. He noted that numerous other colleges in NJ have initiated such offerings in light of medical cannabis, CBD, and/or the possibility of legalization. Dr. Austin sought Board guidance as community stewards of the College on whether this was a “good fit” with WCCC.  
Eve Azar, VP of Corporate and Continuing Education reviewed the proposal with the Board, including the background of course presenter Rob Mejia, the targeted audience for the course, and the medical issues highlighted in the course.  Several Board members questions as to whether this program was consistent in messaging other with programs offered by other Warren County entities.  There also were questions regarding the role of medical professionals in such an offering.  Ms. Azar indicated that she would obtain additional information on this matter.  This item may or may not be brought back to the board for discussion at a future date.
· Strategic Planning- Dr. Austin
Per the Board’s Annual Calendar of Business, Dr. Austin discussed the upcoming strategic plan with the Board, letting they know that the plan should be finished by May for the upcoming years based on the initiatives put forth by the Board. Dr. Austin shared the following strategic plan chair assignments with the Board:

1. True Paths to Prosperity – Dr. Will Austin & Dr. Marianne Van Deursen
2. Student Experience – Jeremy Beeler  & Tiffani Warren 
3. Public Support & Market Expansion – Samir Elbassiouny & Dawn Smith

4. Community Economic Mobility – Eve Azar
5. College Resources – Barbara Pratt 
6. Facility Renewal – Dennis Florentine
Dr. Austin noted that this will be a much simpler plan, 3-5 pages in length listing goals and objectives to move forward.
Dr. Austin discussed how the Board’s forward thinking in regard to True Paths has put the College in the forefront of the national reform movement. The Board discussed the various ways in which True Paths will be incorporated into the classroom in regard to both the credit and non-credit classes.
Dr. Linfante discussed the Trust Paths initiative, incorporating it into all degree programs. Dr. Linfante noted that students come to the College with multiple educational backgrounds, each having a unique situation or need to be addressed. Dr. Linfante discussed looking at every degree to determine what certifications/pathways would be beneficial to students. Dr. Van Deursen will be updating the Board in December regarding the Addictions Counseling program.
Dr. Austin briefly reviewed the timeline of the development and implementation of the drone program. 

He showed a short AUVSI TOP Operator video with the Board highlighting the processes, procedures, and certifications required so that the WCCC drone program could be considered one of the best in the country. Dr. Austin informed the Board that he is one of only four people in the country qualified at the highest level for Drone Pilots.
Dr. Austin shared with the Board that Pennsylvania utility company is actively recruiting WCCC students for jobs in the drone field based on the extensive training provided through the College’s drone program, and the WCCC is doing training for JCP&L employees over the next month
Trustee Peter Schmidt discussed the Strada Institute for the Future of Work’s survey of 340,000 students broken down state by state. He mentioned that the state may want to look at the information from the students in New Jersey and see how it may differ from other states.
· Review of Rumors- Dr. Austin
Dr. Austin discussed the rumors circulating in the community regarding the status of Centenary University. Dr. Austin also addressed rumors regarding recent NJ community college mergers, and the impact that they could have on the College. Dr. Austin noted that WCCC is in a unique position in regard to its fiscal and enrollment stability, unlike other NJ community colleges at this time. Dr. Austin and the Board discussed the implications of the recent mergers and acquisitions, and how this could impact the College. Trustee Haytaian believes strongly that the College should take a proactive stance and he will be reaching out to elected officials in the community to discuss the issue. Dr. Austin stated that his first priority was to inform the Board of the current environment.  He indicated that a priority over the next year would be to demonstrate the public and the local elected officials the economic and social benefits of WCCC remaining a standalone institution designed to serve Warren County interests first.
College Report

· Foundation Updates- Samir Elbassiouny
Mr. Elbassiouny discussed the upcoming 2019 Hall of Fame Dinner Fundraiser to be held Saturday, November 16th at the Hawk Pointe Golf Club. Mr. Elbassiouny provided the Board with a brief background on the 2019 Inductees.  Mr. Elbassiouny informed the Board that the Washington Township Police Department will be receiving the President’s Merit Award, and Special Recognition will be awarded to Warren County Habitat for Humanity for the outstanding services that they provide to the local community.
Mr. Elbassiouny updated the Board on the status of the Abo real estate donation. Mr. Elbassiouny let the Board know that the Foundation is now in possession of the real estate and has put the property on the market for sale/rent. Dr. Austin discussed with Mr. Elbassiouny the rationale behind hiring an outside group to manage the property for the Foundation.
· Fall 2019 Municipality Tour Schedule – Samir Elbassiouny
Mr. Elbassiouny passed out the updated schedule for the Board’s continuation of the municipality visits to promote the Great Things Happening at WCCC. Interested Board members can let Ms. Vasko know if they would like to participate in any of the scheduled meetings.
Dr. Austin noted that Phillipsburg Mayor-elect Todd Tersigni reached out to the College to ensure that they remain active community participants with the new governing body. A date will be scheduled in early spring 2020 for the Board to attend a town council meeting in Phillipsburg
· NJCCC Update- Dr. Linfante
Dr. Linfante discussed the selection of Trustee Dr. Frank Gilly by the NJCCC to be recognized at the upcoming November 18th New Jersey Council of Community Colleges meeting for his outstanding contributions as a Trustee of the College. 
Dr. Linfante informed the Board that Alumni student Tolulope Arogundede and Samir Elbassiouny represented the College at the NJCCC Student and Alumni Leaders Convening at Middlesex Community College on October 23, 2019. 
Executive Session 
At 8:00pm, Mr. Haytaian, seconded by Mr. Schmidt, made a motion to enter Executive Session.  The motion carried unanimously.

At 8:02pm, Mr. Dana, seconded by Mrs. Brown, made a motion to exit Executive Session.  The motion carried unanimously.
Other Business:  
N/A

Comments from the Public:  
None.
Mrs. Brown, seconded by Mrs. Singh, made a motion to adjourn at 8:03pm. The motion carried unanimously.
Respectfully Submitted, 

Betti Singh, Secretary
Warren County Community College Trustees
